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City of Dania Beach

City Manager Department


100 West Dania Beach Blvd ∙ Dania Beach, FL 33004 ∙ (954) 924-6800 ext. 3606

TO:
      Mayor Pat Flury

                  Vice Mayor C. K. “Mac” McElyea 
                  Commissioner Anne Castro

                  Commissioner Walter Duke         

                  Commissioner Bobbie Grace
FROM:    Robert Baldwin, City Manager

BY:           Colin Donnelly, Assistant City Manager
Date:
     October 23, 2012
RE:           City Marina Improvement – Phase II – construction budget appropriation and financing



Introduction and Background
The City of Dania Beach made decisions several years ago to reacquire operational control of the Dania Beach Marina.  Assessments of this marina facility followed that identified an array of infrastructure, safety, functional and recreational improvements that the City should consider for maintaining and improving the marina.  Following meetings and discussions with stakeholders and the Commission, conceptual plans were developed and the Administration began applying for grant awards to help pay for a large portion of the improvement cost.  Grant awards require matching funds by the City and the Commission appropriated $2.5 million from the General Fund for this project this past year.  
Final engineering designs were developed and bids recently sought to award and begin the Marina Improvement project construction.  Bid responses, construction management, insurance and a modest project contingency bring Marina Improvement construction costs to an estimated total of $7.5 million.  Since the marina project will be constructed in two phases, the project management will be like performing two projects.  The project is being phased to allow the marina to remain in operation during construction to help maintain a viable customer base for start up of the new facility when construction is completed. In addition, the project will require more contractor oversight to insure that environmental permit conditions are met.  The City cost for builders risk insurance on this project is planned at the top end of the estimated range.  The City is seeking a coverage that includes additional risks normally excluded by a marine builder’s policy since the marina will be active during construction.  The contingency amount is based on an industry average of eight percent. 
The marina project includes the following elements: replace of 1,450 feet of bulkhead; demolition of existing docks; the construction of 120 floating concrete docks; New 2,200 sq. ft. dock master/boaters facility; a pavilion; fish cleaning station; entrance gazebos; and a pomenade along the seawall. The proposed improvements will increase public activity and be an improvement not only to boaters, but to all residents of the city.  Taking advantage of the marina’s proximity to our public beach, public fishing pier, two restaurants, and picnic area, it has been designed to be part of an active public recreation area.  

Discussion:
The Administration has worked for several years identifying needs and developing conceptual plans for the City’s Marina improvements.  Local residents, marina users, beach area businesses, beach users, City Administration, City public financial resources, State and County boating agencies and the Florida DEP have all provided significant input to - and had a large influence upon - the final Marina Improvement design.  

The Administration recognizes the $7.5 million total cost for this Marina Improvement is greater than originally estimated.  This cost increase is due in large part to the combination of grant award requirements for aesthetic and recreational uses at the Marina, coupled with stormwater and marina user considerations promoted by grant agencies and the Florida DEP (such as fish-cleaning station that discharges into the sewer system and new stormwater retention systems).  In examining detail costs of the Marina’s construction bid proposals, the Administration recognized that eliminating costs on smaller specific project items would likely result in reduced grant awards, thus saving only a portion of the eliminated item cost.  Furthermore, item eliminations could possibly cause compliance problems with requirements of grant awards already received by the City or with Florida DEP water requirements.
The Administration has therefore developed funding for the Marina Improvement Project using monies from three separate sources as follows:

· County & State Grant funds,

· Bank Loan proceeds (to be repaid from annual Marina user fees), and
· Contribution of available City Unassigned General Fund balance

The project funding plan calls for maximum use of both Grant awards and Marina bank loan sources.  These funds are coupled with a reasonable, long-term use of City public funds to round out the Marina Improvement project total funding of $7.5 million.  This plan calls for a prudent use of Marina user fees for annual bank loan repayments and a lowered use of City public fund contributions.  A schedule summarizing the total project financing plan is attached, reflecting the current and future plans for 1) Grant awards, 2) Bank Loan financing, and 3) City start-up loans, and long-term contribution of Public Funds to the project.
Since the newly refurbished Marina is required to charge “market rates” and will be operated by the City as a new business Enterprise Fund, the bank loan will not be exempt from IRS taxes and thus will have a higher interest rate than the Sales Tax revenue bond currently being refinanced.  We estimate the rate will be in the neighborhood of 4% on this Marina bank loan and look forward to the assistance of our City’s Financial Advisor, Dunlap and Associates’ Mr. Damon Adams, in developing, advertising and making recommendations on bank proposals this commercial bank loan.  The Marina business plan indicates the new operation will reasonably carry an annual loan repayment of ~$200,000 which translates into a loan total of $2.4 million repaid over 15 years.
The Administration has developed a Capital Project financing plan that will allow the Commission to consider and award the bid for this project conjunction using a third source of funds – the use of bank loan financing planning and, in fact, requiring loan repayments be from annual user fees of the newly refurbished City Marina.

Project Highlights
Visitors to the beach will have, for the first time, a safe walking promenade from the new restrooms, north along the seawall across from the pier.  The promenade will have three gazebos providing shade and seating that look out over the marina and also to the beach, which is now visible following the City’s dune restoration project.  

The new pavilion will be made accessible to city residents for use.  This pavioion will give our City’s parks and recreation department a weatherproof gathering place to run events and activities.  The boaters lounge in the new Marina office will provides another public meeting space for residents, and also serve as a meetign area for possible boaters’ club gathering.  

Several marina elements reflect the city’s commitment to safeguarding the environmental integrity of the beach area and water quality in the marina estuary.  The marina and promenade lighting will comply with the city’s new sea turtle lighting ordinance.  The fish cleaning station will allow the city to comply with Department of Environmental Protection water and waste disposal requirements.  

Seven of the new slips close to pier are dedicated for free public use.  The day dock will be accessible for kayak use and provides access to boaters to the city’s beach and pier facilities.    

The seawall replacement will safeguard the integrity of the public parking area.  

Recommendation

The Administration recommends Commission consideration and approval of the attached Resolution that provides an integrated financing plan for funding appropriations of the Marina Improvement construction project:

1. Authorize and direct the Administration to obtain bank loan financing in an amount not to exceed $2.4 million, providing permanent long-term financing of the Marina Improvement construction project.  These funds will be used to repay the City General Fund in the next 3-4 months the full amount of the added temporary loan noted below.

2. Authorize appropriation and use of a temporary loan from available General Fund, Unassigned Fund Balance in an amount of $2,250,495 to the Marina Improvement construction project.  This will allow the City to award the bid and begin construction while immediately working with our City Financial Advisor to solicit and bring back a long-term bank loan package for Commission approval in the next 3-4 months.  Proceeds of the bank loan will be used to re-pay the above temporary General Fund loan.
3. Authorize and direct the Administration to continue its pursuit and application for additional grant awards that may be used to repay the City for costs of this approved Marina Improvement construction project.  It is possible that FIND may provide an additional grant award of ~$1.1 million toward this Marina Improvement project when their agency considers awards for the next fiscal year, in October 2013.  Additional grant awards will be used to repay City General Fund expenditures used on this Marina Improvement construction project (subject to the City’s matching funds requirement).  As shown of the attached financing schedule, upon the FIND #2 grant award next year, the City’s use of public funds for this Marina Improvement will be reduced to approximately $1.25 million and allow the City to return more than 50% of the original General Fund appropriation already set aside for this project.
